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Chapter 7 

RESEARCH PROMOTION AND DEVELOPMENT 
INCLUDING RESEARCH ON HEALTH- 
PROMOTING BEHAVIOUR 

The regional research programme aims at strengthening national 
research capabilities, promoting and coordinating research on 
regional priority problems related to social and economic 
development, and at promoting research designed to facilitate 
the rapid application of existing and emerging scientific 
knowledge. Towards this end, the Regional Office obtains expert 
advice on policy and direction of research from the South-East 
Asia Advisory Committee on Health Research (SEA/ACHR), and 
technical advice from its sub-committees and scientific working 
groups. Biennial meetings of the Directors of Medical Research 
Councils or Analogous Bodies and Concerned Research Foci in the 
Relevant Ministries (MRCs) are important for obtaining the 
views of the countries on the implementation of the regional 
research programme and for mobilizing support. 

The fifteenth session of SEA/ACHR, held in Jakarta from 6 to 12 
June 1989, recommended that a sub-committee of SEA/ACHR be set 
up to make preparations for the technical discussions on the 
"Role of Health Research in Strategies for HFA/2000" at the 
Forty-third World Health Assembly in 1990, and to produce a 
document containing relevant information from the South-East 
Asia Region as a contribution to the documentation being 
prepared by WHO headquarters. The Sub-committee met on 30 and 
31 October 1989 and outlined its regional concerns and 
priorities in a report which formed the contribution to the 
Technical Discussions at the Forty-third World Health Assembly. 
There was active participation by countries of the Region in 



these technical discussions. The General chairman and the 
keynote speakers were eminent scientists from the Region while 
senior researchers and research administrators included in the 
national delegations to the Health Assembly as well as the 
chairman and several members of SEA/ACHR and former members of 
the Global ACHR from the Region also took part. 

The fifteenth session of SEAIACHR, while taking note of the 
progress made in the implementation of the regional research 
programme and the follow-up actions taken by the Regional 
Office on its recommendations, further recommended that the 
Regional Office continue its activities to prepare for a 
comprehensive review by SEA/ACHR of its role, functions and 
working, and that the subject of "the role, functions and 
working of ACHR and related matters" be taken up as an item for 
discussion at the sixteenth session of ACHR. A consultative 
meeting, held in the Regional office from 26 to 28 February 
1990, reviewed the role, functions and working of SEAIACHR in 
health research, and included a discussion of the report by the 
short-term consultant as well as other relevant material 
prepared for the meeting. The report of the meeting was 
presented to the sixteenth session of sEAIACHR. 

The sixteenth session met from 2 to 6 April 1990 in Chiang Mai, 
Thailand. It reviewed the Regional Research Programme and 
recommended to WHO to increase its efforts to help countries to 
develop a policy to transfer health related technologies and to 
help countries develop mechanisms for the monitoring and recog- 
nition of health technology that is appropriate and assimilable, 
especially at the PHC level. It reviewed the role, function and 
working of SEAIACHR, and in endorsing the conclusion of the 
consultative meeting which preceded it, reaffirmed that the 
terms of reference as enunciated in 1976 continued to be rele- 
vant and valid. The technical topics taken up for discussion 
were Xesearch on Oral Health, Research on Tuberculosis and 
Research on Performance Assessment and Quality Assurance in 
Health Care Delivery. Among the important recommendations 
pertaining to these topics is the establishment of a Task Force 
on Research on Tuberculosis and for commissioned health 
research to be promoted and supported by the Regional Office. 

As recommended by the Regional Committee, ACHR and MRCs, more 
emphasis is now given to direct institutional strengthening for 
research. The Regional Office started an institutional streng- 
thening scheme in 1988. Following the task force meeting to 
advise on the ways and means of institutional strengthening for 
research, and the meeting of the Panel of Scientists, discus- 
sions were started with four countries. Two countries complied 



in 1989 by identifying institutions for the strengthening of 
HSR, completing the project outline, and identifying the 
different components and modus operandi. Institutional streng- 
thening grants were awarded to two countries. The take-off in 
regard to activities identified in the original grant applica- 
tions sent to the Regional Office is still slow. Mechanisms to 
further stimulate activities need to be identified and 
discussed with the countries. 

The Regional Office continued to provide technical and financial 
support to research projects of regional priority and interest, 
which included investigator-originated projects, as well as 
commissioned collaborative projects in priority areas where 
little or no research is being done. In addition to research 
grants, these multicentre collaborative projects require 
considerable nurturing, in the form of technical support, 
organization and coordination by the Regional Office, as well 
as visits by consultants. Nevertheless, they are an important 
means of strengthening the research capability of institutions 
and of providing direct technical support to the pertinent 
health programmes of the countries. 

The distribution of research topics supported by WHO includes a 
majority of field-based studies in health systems research, a 
few concerned with epidemiological and intervention studies in 
communicable diseases, a few hospitsl-based clinical studies, 
and even fewer studies concerned with experimental laboratory 
investigations. 

Studies on the epidemiology of dengue haemorrhagic fever are in 
progress in two countries. Vector control for DHF, with 
community participation (Phase I), has been completed in two 
countries. The progress reports received have been reviewed by 
a core group at the Regional Office. Further extension of the 
studies, with enhanced community participation, is being 
planned. 

Research on the developnent of dengue vaccine is progressing 
well. The Seventh Peer Review Meeting, held in August 1989, 
recommended the trial of three candidate dengue vaccines, 1,2 
and 4, as a single inoculation, and also recommended clinical 
trials in children. This in itself is a noteworthy achievement. 
It also accords valuable opportunities for the transfer of 
technology in vaccine development to the institution involved 
in the project, which is the WHO Collaborating Centre for 
Research on the Immunopathology of Dengue Haemorrhagic Fever 
and for the Production of Immunological Reagents as well as the 
Centre for Research in the Development of Dengue Vaccine. 



The multicentre collaborative epidemiology study on non-A non-B 
hepatitis is progressing well in Myanmar. India, Mongolia and 
Thailand, and will lead to a better understanding of the 
epidemiology of the disease, which is prevalent in epidemic and 
endemic forms in the Region. Entericallrtransmitted-non-A 
non-B hepatitis (ET-NANB) seems to carry a high mortality among 
pregnant women during epidemic outbreaks. There is reaaon to 
believe that the virulence of the organism(s) may be altered 
during epidemics. The magnitude of exposure of children to 
ET-NANB virus is not well documented. Many aspects of the 
etiological agents remain unknown and need further study. 

Research in maternal and child health is being supported 
through an important collaborative study of low birth-weight 
babies and their determinants, which is going on in several 
countries. Status reports of individual study centres were 
presented at the meeting of the Principal Investigators held in 
September 1989. Good progress had been made in all study 
centres and registration of pregnant women had been completed 
(Pune 4 388; Nepal Rural approximately 3 000; Nepal Urban 
3 670; and Sri Lanka approximately 1800). Regarding data 
entry, both study centres in Nepal had completed initial entry 
and editing of data up to the time of delivery, while India and 
Sri Lanka are expected to complete data entry soon. 

Collaborative studies on the epidemiological and socio-cultural 
aspects of ageing are being implemented. A short-term 
consultant is being recruited to complete follow-up actions 
after the first meeting of principal investigators. 

In addition to the ongoing research projects supported by 
intercountry funds, 52 research projects have been funded 
through WHO country budget allocations for RPD and HSR. 

As of March 1990, there were 63 active collaborating centres, 
with a wide scope of function ranging from health programme 
development to cardiovascular diseases. Some 20 centres are 
related to the programme areas of disease prevention and 
control, as compared to 16 centres concerned with diagnostic 
and therapeutic technology. Of the 63 centres, over 33 are 
actively involved in health service development and 25 are 
concerned with research and training in various subjects. 

Strengthening of research capability in the countries is a 
major aim of the regional research programme. To this end, a 
number of visiting scientist grants and research training 
grants have been awarded in priority topics identified by the 
countries. The award of research grants to individuals, as well 



as to several commissioned collaborative research projects, 
also contributed significantly towards improving the research 
capabilities of the participating institutions in the countries. 

The limited resources made available from the Regional Office 
are coordinated with, and supplemented through, inputs from WHO 
headquarters in the form of special programmes, such as the 
Programme for Research Development and Research Training in 
Human Reproduction (HRP), the Programme for Research and 
Training in Tropical Diseases (TDR), and the Global Programme 
on AIDS. 


